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Preliminary Meeting Minutes
The minutes of this meeting are preliminary until reviewed and 
approved by the TRUE Commission at its January 2017 meeting.

December 1, 2016
4:00 p.m.
Attendance: Marc Hassan (Chair), John Pittman, Greg Rachal, Danny Ferreira, Abner Davis, Niki Brunson, Ted Wendler, Keshan Chambliss
Excused: Barbara Finke, Chris Brady, Abner Davis
Also: Tommy Carter – Council Auditor’s Office; Jeff Clements – City Council Research
Chairman Hassan convened the meeting at 4:03 p.m. with a quorum present and the attendees introduced themselves for the record.
Minutes

Motion: approve the minutes of the November 3, 2016 meeting as distributed – approved unanimously.
Public comment
Former commissioner Joe Andrews recommended that commissioners, particularly new commissioners, read the TRUE Commission’s authorizing chapter in the Ordinance Code (Chapter 57) to understand the commission’s scope of authority. He urged the commissioners to be active on the Legislative Tracking Committee as the best way to directly impact the actions of the City by commenting on pending legislation.
Auditor’s report: Tommy Carter of the Auditor’s Office reported that no new audits have been released since the last commission meeting. The fourth quarter Quarterly Summary will be released on December 15th.
Committee reports
Legislative Tracking Committee
None.
Audit Committee
Commissioner Hodges reported that the committee had met prior to the full commission meeting and reviewed several audits.
Audit #731A (Jacksonville Retirement System Audit Follow-up Report)
Motion: recommend that the TRUE Commission accept this audit without comment and rely on the Council Auditor’s Office for its usual follow-up – approved unanimously.
Audit #774 (Quarterly Summary for 3 months Ended December 31, 2015) 

Motion: recommend that the TRUE Commission accept this Audit #774 without comment and rely on the Council Auditor’s Office for its usual follow-up – approved unanimously.

Audit #775 (Sheriff's Investigative Fund Fiscal Year 2012/13): the review was assigned to Commissioner Charles Kleeman who was not present today. The audit will remain pending.

Audit #776 (Quarterly Summary for 6 Months Ended March 31, 2016)

Motion: recommend that the TRUE Commission accept this Audit #774 without comment and rely on the Council Auditor’s Office for its usual follow-up – approved unanimously.

Audit #779 (Affordable Housing Consultant Service Audit): the review was assigned to Commissioner Greg Rachal. The audit had previously been referred to the City Inspector General and the Ethics Office for action. At the last meeting the commission received information from the Ethics Office finding that no ethical violation had occurred. Audit Committee Chairman Ralph Hodges felt that the commission should take action to issue a report of some sort about all audits and reports so that a formal record is made of the commission’s review and recommendations. 
Commissioner Hodges related the basic findings of the audit and the response of the Ethics Office and recommended that the TRUE Commission not be deferred by that office’s report from making appropriate recommendations for changes the commission believes should be made. 

Report # 785 (Council Auditor's Office annual report): recommend that the TRUE Commission accept this Audit #774 without comment – approved unanimously.
Report # 786 (Council Auditor's Office FY16-17 budget adoption review): to be assigned
Audit #784 (Loblolly Mitigation Bank Audit): Commissioner Hodges reviewed the background of the wetlands mitigation bank and gave an overview of the numerous findings of the audit, which covered a very complex subject. The fundamental finding was that the City administration did a poor job of administering the contract and changed practices without changing the written terms of the agreement. Chairman Hassan noted for the record that he is a principal of a competing wetlands mitigation bank. He explained the wetlands mitigation bank permitting process through the Army Corps of Engineers and the St. Johns River Water Management District and the operation of the City’s Loblolly Wetlands Mitigation Bank as he understood it. Mr. Hodges noted the continuing problem of poor contract management which appears in so many audits. Chairman Hassan said he understood that the Mayor’s Office, Office of General Counsel and Inspector General’s Office are all involved in reviewing this issue.
Motion: recommend that the TRUE Commission recommend to City Council and the Mayor that the City and LMP should cease all activity currently occurring outside the current contract provisions, and that the City administration should pursue all remedies allowable by the Use Agreement to recoup the amounts owed to the City; the TRUE Commission will also keep this item on the Audit Committee agenda for ongoing monitoring – approved unanimously (Chairman Hassan abstained from the vote given his  potential conflict of interest).
Old Business
Commissioner Wendler referred to a discussion at a meeting several months ago about the non-collection of nuisance abatement liens. Chairman Hassan explained his conversation with the Code Enforcement Division about how liens are frequently not paid until the property changes hands or a mortgage is refinanced and requires a clear title. The City sometimes will negotiate a reduced lien amount in order to allow the property to be redeveloped, and there is also a means by which a third party may buy the lien and foreclose on the property to make use of it. Mr. Hassan suggested that the TRUE Commission may want to take on that issue as a project and make recommendations to the City. Commissioner Wendler volunteered to investigate possible courses of action.
Mr. Wendler referred to a discussion from several of months ago with Kerri Stewart of the Mayor’s Office regarding the mayor’s pension reform plan and how various rate of return assumptions affect how long the pension plans are economically viable. Ms. Stewart had promised to send information on the rate of return assumptions were factored into the future liability calculations, which the commission has never received. He believes the commission needs that information to have a full picture of when the fund will be insolvent based on various investment return assumptions.
Commissioner Wendler believes the mayor’s sales tax plan will not be effective in solving the problem because the shrinking number of contributors paying into the plans combined with the growing number of retirees will lead to financial collapse long before the sales tax revenue becomes available to pay the accrued liabilities. He distributed copies of a study by a researcher at Stanford University with recommendations for how to deal with accrued unfunded liability that mentions Jacksonville’s system prominently as an unsustainable plan.

Commissioner Ferreira noted that the commission had still not heard back from the Council President regarding an opinion from the General Counsel’s Office regarding the constitutionality of economic development incentives.
New Business
Ethics training – next session is February 2, 2017. Staff requested the commissioners to read the Ethics in a Nutshell – Government in the Sunshine document distributed at the meeting in advance of the February meeting. Commissioners were asked to 
Chairman Hassan distributed and discussed a proposed revision to the TRUE Commission’s charter in Ordinance Code Chapter 57, including a proposal to reduce the membership from 18 to 12 by eliminating the six CPAC representatives, reducing the Council President’s appointees from 6 to 1, and providing that the 5 at-large City Council members would each appoint a member residing in their at-large group area. Commissioner Hodges felt that the CPAC representatives have been some of the most faithful attendees during his tenure on the commission and Commissioner Ferreira felt that they provide a valuable linkage to citizens and neighborhoods by their reports back to the CPAC meetings. The group discussed several possible appointment mechanisms to obtain balanced representation from around the county, including more or fewer CPAC representatives, more or fewer mayoral appointments and changing City Council appointments from the Council President to the 5 at-large council members. The discussion will continue at a future meeting. Commissioner Wendler suggested amending Chapter 57’s membership requirements to include reference to persons with a legal background as a desired membership category. Other suggested additions include the TRUE Commission referring its reports to the Mayor and full City Council (rather than to the Council’s Audit Committee) and the ability to refer issues to the Inspector General’s Office and Ethics Commission.
Mr. Hassan distributed a draft set of Strategic Goals for 2017-18 for the commission’s consideration and asked the members to review the document and be ready to comment at the next meeting. He will invite City Council Member Danny Becton, Ethics Officer Carla Miller, Acting Inspector General Steve Rohan and others to a future strategic planning meeting. 
Mr. Hassan said that he had heard from multiple City Council and Mayoral representatives that the TRUE Commission does itself a disservice by making recommendations on pending legislation without having a full understanding of the issues involved. The commission has long recognized the problem of meshing its meeting timing and recommendations with the Council’s meeting schedule; the commission doesn’t have time to fully research and develop positions on issues meeting only once a month. Mr. Hassan suggested that review of pending legislation could be a vehicle for identifying larger issues deserving of TRUE study rather than as a vehicle for commenting on individual pieces of legislation, which the Council seems not to appreciate in many instances.
Chair’s Comments
Mr. Hassan reported that he is getting involved in new business ventures and will have to resign from the commission at some point (his term expired over 2 years ago and he is continuing to serve until replaced), but wants to complete the strategic planning process and the revision of Chapter 57 before he goes.

Commissioner Comments
None
Next meeting

The next meeting will be on January 5, 2017. 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:47 p.m. 
Posted 12.1.16  7:00 p.m.
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